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HORTON KIRBY AND SOUTH DARENTH PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES of the MEETING of the PARISH COUNCIL held on
4th April  2022 in the Village Hall, South Darenth at 7.30 pm
Present: 
 R Rushbrook (Chair) R House (Vice Chair)
Cllrs I Blackamore, G Hughes, D Mitchell, C Page, J Stewart
Cllr R Gough, Cllr P McGarvey, 

 Approx. 12 members of the public including M Dunn, DRiPS, D Hollands and S Dove,  
 SPCA. 
In attendance: L Johnson, Parish Clerk

212
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 
Received in advance from Cllr’s Moyle and Stead.
213
DECLARATION OF INTEREST
None received.

214
MINUTES OF LAST MEETING

RESOLVED that the minutes of the last meeting held 7TH March 2022 be approved and signed as a true record.

215
MATTERS ARISING

Minute 61 Internal Audit Report: clerk had downloaded Metro Bank Community Account to complete and open additional bank account.
188 CCTV Policy:. In progress

189 Complaints Policy: Review Complaints Policy. In progress                                                                                                                        

39 Q’s from the Public & Correspondence

Few girls attend SDFC juniors and generally go on to join all girl squads at a later age. Training kits have been provided and any financial problems are dealt with in confidence and with compassion. 
63 SDMC Land at corner of East Hill/Paddock Close: Clerk replied to SDMC request regarding green spaces that the Parish Council had resolved to sign all PC owned green spaces to ‘Field in Trust’ which protects land through a binding legal commitment securing spaces in perpetuity for current and future generations to enjoy.
198 Lombard Street and Oakview Stud Farm: Copy of Minutes for residents from recent Multi agency/PC meeting received from Kelly Webb to fwd to residents representative, website and notice boards 21 Mar. 

206 Planning: Oakview Stud Farm – sent 21 Mar. Woodlands Park sent 15 Mar. Fighting Cocks sent 23 Mar. 21 Millstone Close sent 23 Mar 22. Completed

208 Financial Regulations: update and amend Model Financial Regulations Completed
All other matters were completed or appear as an agenda item.

216
QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC & CORRESPONDENCE
Clerk had received correspondence from Horton Kirby resident regarding double yellow lines at the junction of Carleton Place and School lane. This was referred to KCC Highways department.

Correspondence received from HK resident regarding increase in farm traffic to Court Lodge Farm Waste Digester and was advised to contact the Billings Group.

Cllr Mitchell questions regarding the ROS budget for 2022-23 had been discussed and Minuted at ROS Committee meeting on 28th March 2022. Cllr Mitchell then asked if Westminster fields football, to discuss financials and Parish Council involvement be added to the next Parish Council agenda. 
ACTION: Clerk 
217
LOMBARD STREET PARKING AND OAKVIEW STUD FARM
Clerk read out letter from Gavin Dunn, Oakview Stud Farm to Horton Kirby residents dated 4th April (attached) which gave an update on several areas; Parking on Lombard Street; Noise and dog Training Centre; Lights and Drainage.
Clerk had received update from Kelly Webb which advised that a multi-disciplinary visit had been carried out on the 30th March which was conducted with the site manager and development consultant. Due to holidays commitment it was decided that the public meeting would be postponed until after the 20th April when the development consultant returned and would be addressing the issues raised. Kelly Webb, SDC, will inform of the virtual meeting time and date as soon as the various departments could confirm their attendance
Contents of letter were discussed and acknowledged that whilst it was a positive action, further clarification was required. Cllr Mitchell suggested that the Parish council contact OVSF directly to engage in open dialogue and initially represent residents with constructive questions.

ACTION: Clerk to contact Oakview Stud Farm to reply to letter and request meeting.

Following residents photographs of substance leaking onto footpath from OVSF, Cllr Rushbrook pointed out that the site is no longer a farm but a small industrial site and questioned whether adequate checks had been made by authorities to ensure the correct removal of hazardous waste was being observed. Malcolm Dunn, DRiPS stated that chemicals would not be broken down if they entered drainage system and could contaminate household water. Legislation is in place for the disposal of hazardous waste and official inspections can offer advice on this as well as ensuring procedures were followed. 

ACTION: Cllr Gough will follow up as requested by the Chair. Clerk to contact Thames Water and The Environment Agency for further information.

218
REPORT OF COUNTY COUNCILLOR
Cllr Gough had taken up Cllr Moyle’s question with local Arriva management team regarding the performance of the 414 bus service. He acknowledged that Kent buses would see a reduction in their budget due to pressures placed on the 22-23 financial year as a result of increase costs in Adult social care and coming out of the pandemic.
Cllr Rushbrook informed Cllr Gough that another accident had happened at the junction of Bull Hill and Horton road in which several people were injured and asked if he could take this up with KCC Highways  again as previous requests to alter the dangerous bend had been refused.
Cllr McGarvey added that Kent Police were not communicating with Kent Count Council Crash Team who monitored accident black spots which needed to be resolved immediately.
ACTION: Cllr Gough to follow up with Kent Highways and report back

219
REPORT FROM DISTRICT COUNCILLOR

Nothing to report as had been busy with housekeeping. Cllr House asked for an update on the Local Plan to which Cllr McGarvey replied that it is not yet ready for public consultation which could take up to another 6 months.
220
POLICE MATTERS

PCSO’s were unavailable to attend the meeting. A brief summary report was received from PCSO Arran Ostridge and read out by the Chair:
2 reports of  burglary 

2 reports of criminal damage 

1 report of fly tipping 

1 report of an RTC

1 report of a theft 

1 report of nuisance youths 

1 report of harassment

Hope the meeting all goes well.
Cllr House queried why a PCSO had not been present at recent  meetings as they used to swap shifts to attend. Clerk advised they were always invited when Agendas were sent out.

221
OLD SCHOOL BUILDING

HK&SD Parish Council registered the Wide Horizons Field Studies Centre as an ‘Asset of Community Value’ October 2018 which is valid for 5 years. The owners, Lewisham Council placed the property on the open market on 29th March 22 without notifying either the Parish or District Council. Following correspondence Lewisham have agreed to the 6 week moratorium which will last until 10th May 22. If an intention to bid is received from an eligible community group the moratorium period is extended to 6 months. Cllr Stewart stated he would prefer to put in an intention to bid which would allow 6 months to explore all funding possibilities before making a decision whether to proceed. 
Cllr House had spent considerable time exploring potential funding streams and partnerships as he was concerned about the Parish Council owning it. He would recommend that it should be put into a not for profit trust to separate financial liability, just as other village halls in the area had been. Cllr House had worked with Detlev Munster, Strategic Head of Property & Commercial at Sevenoaks District Council to try and secure the building as part of a network of buildings throughout the district but this had been unsuccessful. Cllr House also raised concerns about the limited time frame as it had taken 2 years for funding to materialise for the restoration of the palace at Otford. Despite this, the building would be ideal for a Health & Well-being centre focusing on activities and health and could also provide extra car parking for the halls. Cllr House said that the Parish Council should have investigated options 18 months ago in order to be prepared for this situation arising.
Other uses for the building were discussed as well as lobbying residents for their opinions.

Cllr Rushbrook proposed that it warranted further investigation to which Cllr Page seconded and all were in favour. Cllr McGarvey suggested Martin Goodman, SDC as a point of contact.
RESOLVED: Cllr Rushbrook to investigate all aspects of acquiring the Wide Horizons Field Studies Centre (Old School Building) within time frame and report back to the next Parish Council meeting.
222
SOLAR PARK OPEN DAY 

Richard Wearmouth of Wessex Solar reported the following regarding the proposal for a 168 acre site  0.9km south east of Horton Kirby on the edge of Horton woods:
It was a very pleasant and positive day. We had 43 people in total which is a good turn out for a drop in event generally. 

Of those who attended 14 left us some feedback forms. There were two who felt negatively towards the project and the rest were supportive to varying degrees. 

There was significant concern around the route for construction traffic which we are looking into and hope to have a positive way forwards. 

In due course I will summarise the information gathered and forward to the parish council for their information. 
223 
VILLAGE HALL SECURITY

In view of recent incidents that had occurred at the village hall and upon police recommendations, a quote from J Turnbull was received for 3 more cctv cameras were required to eliminate any  ‘blackspots’. Experienced in this area, Cllr Hughes raised queries and it was agreed that the clerk would arrange a site visit with John Turnbull and Cllr Hughes.
ACTION: Clerk
224
THE QUEEN’S PLATINUM JUBILEE CELEBRATIONS
Clerk and Cllr Stewart
told the Council that they had secured volunteers to host the evening entertainment and traditional races. Advertising the event, programmes, plan of stalls, risk assessments and uploading of documents to Sevenoaks Safety Advisory Group were the next set of priorities. ACTION: Clerk and working party 
225
HALLS COMMITTEE

The approved Minutes from November 2021 were received  for information only.

226
ROS COMMITTEE
The approved Minutes from October 21 were received  for information only.
227
PLANNING
There were no planning applications received for consideration.
228
STANDING ORDERS
Special motion to revoke Standing Order 5 e (p2) “The Chairman and Vice chairman of the Parish Council and all Committees shall have a maximum time in post of 3 years” as per Minute 104 of the Halls Committee meeting 15 March, voted for by 5 Councillors and Minute 287 of the ROS Committee meeting 28 March.

Cllr Mitchell explained that the reason that Standing order 5 e(p2) was unanimously voted for in July 2019 was to allow those who wanted to put themselves forward for Chair/Vicechair  notwithstanding the good work the current incumbents were doing.
Proposed by Cllr House and seconded by Cllr Hughes, with 8 in favour and 1 against, it was
RESOLVED: To revoke standing Order 5 e (p2) “The Chairman and Vice chairman of the Parish Council and all Committees shall have a maximum time in post of 3 years”.
229
FINANCIAL MATTERS

Schedule of Accounts

The schedule of accounts and payments for March were approved for payments to be made electronically. ACTION: Clerk

230
 WEBSITE/SOCIAL MEDIA/NEWSLETTER ITEMS
There were no items for discussion.

231
DATE OF NEXT MEETING

Annual Meeting of the Parish Council, 9th May 2022.
Meeting closed at 9.00pm
Chair: 



Date:                        
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